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PLANNING BOARD
MINUTES
Thursday, July 20, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room

Present:	John R. Bethoney, Chair
		Ralph I. Steeves, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Michael A. Podolski, Esq.		
,				
Staff:		Richard J. McCarthy, Planning Director
Susan Webster, Administrative Assistant 
		
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. The recording of the meeting was insufficient for transcription, so the meeting was transcribed based on the administrative assistant’s notes. 

	Applicant:
	Supreme Development, Inc.

	Project Address:
	42 Woodleigh Road, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence B 

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 


 
Mr. Bethoney recused himself from discussion due to a professional relationship between the agency at which he works and the applicant. He did not participate in any of the previous meetings or discussions of the proposal, and was not present in the meeting room.

The applicant requested that the covenant be signed by the Board. There is no mortgage on the property yet, but the property has not yet closed. The 20-day appeal period for the decision has passed, and they have certification from the Town Clerk. The plans need to be signed and certified by the Town Clerk. Security is required. When construction starts, the covenant may change. There will be no further subdivision of the land as noted in the decision, and once the decision is recorded, this will run with the land in perpetuity. Mr. Zahka said he can remove the covenant tomorrow by posting a bond. Mr. Podolski moved to approve signature of the covenant, seconded by. Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0[footnoteRef:1]. The covenant and the plans were signed by the Board. [1:  Mr. Bethoney recused himself from any discussion or vote on this project, and therefore did not sign the covenant. He was not present for this or any other hearing on this matter. ] 


Mr. Bethoney joined the Board at 7:20 p.m.

	Applicant:
	Dedham 800, LLC

	Project Address:
	750 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 


 
Mr. Zahka submitted an application for site plan modification. Major site plan review to allow a new building on the site had been approved on October 14, 2016. It was anticipated that 100% of the building would be for office or retail use. The parking had been run at one space per 200 square feet. They are now anticipating that 5,000 square feet of the building would be for medical use, and thus the parking requirements have changed. Zoning analysis showed that 156 spaces are required for the site, but the plan showed 167 spaces, some of which have been rearranged. They are now all on the original site, which includes TGI Friday’s and a portion of the state highway right of way. The applicant is asking for an insubstantial modification without peer review, but with abutter notification. When a determination is made at the next meeting, the request would then be voted on.

Mr. McCarthy said that the landscape island that the Board approved could be an inconvenience when cars go to TGI Friday’s. The concern is that vehicles have to go all the way around to access the restaurant. The applicant would like the Board to consider a rain garden, which the peer review consultant will review. Mr. Zahka said he did not want a peer review. There is a small landscaped island that has been removed. He said that the missing landscaping will be added by Norwood Engineering. The percentage of landscaping is well above that which is required, and they will try to replicate it. The rain garden will be well vegetated with trees and bushes, but no rocks. Mr. Bethoney said that, because pedestrians cannot walk through a rain garden, a couple of crosswalks would be needed. Mr. Zahka said that if this can be done and not trigger Conservation Commission review, that would be fine. 

Mr. Podolski noted that they have reconfigured the parking lot. Norwood Engineering should provide a letter stating that elimination of the landscaping does not reduce it to under the required amount, and that walkways will be added. Mr. O’Brien asked what the other tenant would be. Mr. Zahka said that a number of potential tenants have expressed interest, but there is no one yet. There will be no restaurant. 

Mr. Bethoney said he is fine with the proposal as long as an engineer confirms that the landscaping is 15%. If not, a parking tabulation will be done by Mr. McCarthy to determine that the square footage needed for both uses will equal or exceed the required amount. He agreed that a crosswalk is needed on the northern side to TGI Friday’s.

Ashley Feldman, Esq., Greenbaum, Nagel, Fisher & Paliotti, LLC, attorney for the abutter, Pearl Realty, said the use would change significantly. Her client feels that it is necessary to have peer review. She did not agree that the use is less.  Mr. McCarthy did not feel that peer review is necessary. The medical use would be for a walk-in clinic, and that does not generate the amount of activity that retail does. He will look at the ITE data and AASHTO, and report back to the Board. Ms. Feldman stated that the Board should not supplant ITE. Mr. Zahka said that medical use in the Zoning Bylaw is based on the square footage plus the number of practicing physicians. This particular use will only have two practicing physicians in 5,000 square feet. The retail is open-ended; it may be low volume, but it may not. The ZBL states that there must be five spaces per practicing professional plus one additional space per 500 square feet of floor area. There will be no change to TGI Friday’s. The total square footage only changes by 5,000 square feet, which allows for reduction in spaces.

Mr. Podolski said he believed this is a less intense use and the applicant has more parking now than what is required. He therefore did not think peer review was necessary, and thought this was an insubstantial modification. With regard to the landscaping, it is basically moving the islands around. Ms. Feldman disagreed, saying that this is mixed use rather than only medical. Mr. Podolski explained that mixed-use is apartments and retail in one building, and there are no apartments being proposed. It is simply a different use, and the Town of Dedham Zoning Bylaw allows it. Converting to a medical use is less intense. It will not be a 24-hour business. 

Mr. Bethoney said he would not consider this an insubstantial modification yet. Mr. Steeves moved to notify abutters, and that peer review is unnecessary. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. 

Mr. Bethoney told Ms. Feldman that Pearl has self-proclaimed that this is a dangerous intersection. He asked if they have done anything about this. She said no comment. Mr. Bethoney said the intersection where it intersects Best Buy, TGI Friday’s, and the access road need to be examined. He told her to have this investigated and return with a proposal to rectify it.

	Applicant:
	Legacy Place, LLC, c/o WS Asset Management, 33 Boylston Street, Suite 3000, Chestnut Hill, MA 02467 

	Project Address:
	Legacy Place 

	Zoning District:
	Research, Development, and Office

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 
Dan Hester, Legacy Place 


 
A new restaurant, Temazcal, will be opening at Legacy Place and would like to have a canopy with supports touching the ground. Building Commissioner Cimeno referred them to the Planning Board for a determination. It will not protrude beyond the area that is fenced in, and the sidewalk will be maintained 12 feet from the edge of the patio to the curb. Mr. Zahka requested that this be considered an insubstantial change. Mr. Hester said this will be seasonal, and not enclosed during the winter.   

Mr. O’Brien was concerned about what would happen at the end of the season, and asked if it would be broken down, seating stored, and the fenced area removed. Mr. Zahka said there are several locations at Legacy Place that have these, and they are normally taken in. The outside furniture usually remains, as does the fencing. Mr. O’Brien was worried that if it is broken down, people would bump into the columns. Mr. Zahka said this area is usually well-protected.

Mr. Steeves moved to deem the request an insubstantial change not requiring opening of the Special Permit, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Zahka then discussed the indoor/outdoor restaurant seat count limit. Currently, 3,100 seats are allowed at Legacy Place, 1,942 of which are indoor and 241 are outdoor seats. This is well below what is allowed. There will be other new restaurants coming in, and he said he would like to be more proactive. Legacy Place has found that it is appropriate to have outdoor seating at various restaurants, and that the current clearance of six feet should be changed to five feet. There is a potential restaurant with indoor seating, but with roll-up windows. Mr. Hester pointed these out on the map. Sweet Green has a patio with a ten-foot sidewalk, and Shake Shack plans to increase the size of its patio by another six feet from the width of the store to 10 feet; this will be submitted soon. Temazcal will eventually want to increase theirs.  Mr. Aldous noted that Café Nero looks like there is no walking space; Mr. Hester said they maintain a 5’7” sidewalk. Mr. Bethoney wanted to know how many outdoor seats are being proposed. Mr. Hester said that Café Nero wants 16 and Sweet Green anticipates 12. Temazcal is in process of being determined. Mr. Bethoney asked that he return to the Board with the definitive, accurate proposal.

Mr. Zahka asked if they could have partial approval, saying that some tenants, i.e., Sweet Green, need this. Mr. Podolski moved to deem the request an insubstantial change not requiring opening of the Special Permit, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.

Old/New Business
Mr. McCarthy passed out the Certificate of Action for Devaney Oil. Mr. Podolski said it would be fine to approve this. The Certificate of Action for 41 River Street is also ready for approval. Mr. O’Brien asked that his name be changed to IV, not III.  Mr. Steeves moved to approve both Certificates of Action, seconded by Mr. Podolski. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. 

Review of Minutes
January 14, 2016:  Mr. Steeves moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Podolski, voted unanimously.
January 28, 2016:  Mr.  Podolski moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. O’Brien, voted unanimously.
February 11, 2016:  Mr. Podolski moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Steeves, voted unanimously.

Mr. Podolski noted that the STOP sign at the exit ramp for the ECEC may be put back. 

Mr. Podolski moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Steeves, voted unanimously. The meeting ended at 8:36 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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